PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 1, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 1, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.   He then asked for a moment of silence in memory of the late Senator Edward M. Kennedy.
Town Manager’s Report

Appointment of Deputy Chiefs – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi was pleased to announce that Donald Brown and Michael Young were promoted to the two Deputy Chief positions within the Fire Department.  A formal swearing-in ceremony will be held before the Selectmen in the near future, she noted.
Appointment of New Veterans Director – Ms. Arrighi also announced that she appointed Roxanne Whitbeck to the position of Veterans Services Director/Officer for the Town of Plymouth.  Ms. Arrighi explained that Ms. Whitbeck worked as the Administrative Assistant in the Veterans Department since September of 2007 and has been an employee with the Town since October of 2005.   
Additional Appointments – Ms. Arrighi noted that she will announce the appointments of the new Health Director and Council on Aging Director at the September 15, 2009 meeting of the Selectmen.

Resignation of Senior Planner – Ms. Arrighi informed the Board of Senior Planner Valerie Massard’s recent decision to resign.  Ms. Massard will be missed by staff and citizens alike, Ms. Arrighi said.  
Standish Avenue – Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with an update on the reconstruction of Standish Avenue, which, she said, was pushed back due to the capital outlay process. Had the project been approved earlier, she said, it could have been completed earlier, but staff cannot move forth with projects until Town Meeting has appropriated the funds.  Ms. Arrighi listed the various aspects of the project that must be finished prior to the final completion of Standish Avenue, noting that the Town’s Transportation Engineer is still working on the final plans.

Special Election to Fill Senate Seat – Ms. Arrighi noted that she would meet with the Advisory & Finance Committee to discuss the unexpected expense—approximated at $50,000—to conduct the special election to fill Senator Kennedy’s seat in the United States Senate.  
At the close of the Town Manager’s Report, Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to provide further information on the process of appointing the Deputy Fire chiefs.   Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town Manager is the appointing authority for these positions, and she confirmed that the candidates were tested in accordance with the Civil Service Process through the use of an Assessment Center.    Selectman Machado asked if the Board has any ability to veto the Town Manager’s appointments, to which Ms. Arrighi answered that the Board cannot veto a Civil Service appointment.  

Ms. Arrighi answered further questions from the Board with regard to the Deputy Chief positions and the assessment center process.  She explained that Civil Service regulations dictate much of the appointment and disciplinary processes for Fire and Police Department positions.  Plymouth’s Fire Department is sizeable, she said, and, thus, it is necessary to have two deputy chiefs to manage administrative and operational duties, respectively.  

Licenses

One Day All Alcohol License
· Giuseppe Garibaldi Club, Inc. (Kevin Stas, 36 Castle Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for a clambake to be held from 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. on September 19, 2009 in the fenced-in back yard at the club.  Liquor liability is in place. Giuseppe Garibaldi Club, Inc. is a non-profit organization.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) for Giuseppe Garibaldi Club, Inc. / Kevin Stas.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Plymouth Guild for the Arts, Inc. (Joyce Stewart, 11 North Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for the Guild’s Annual Juried Art Show to be held from 7:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. on September 11, 2009 at the Plymouth Center for the Arts.  Liquor liability is in place.   Plymouth Guild for the Arts, Inc. is a non-profit organization.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day All Alcohol License for Plymouth Guild for the Arts, Inc./ Joyce Stewart.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine & Malt License
· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North, Suite 312) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a special event to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. on September 4, 2009.   Liquor Liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Common Victualler (Change of Owner)

· Greenhouse Café (Todd Snopkowski, new owner, 59 Industrial Park Road – former Brown Bag Express) requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler License for Greenhouse Café.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment
· The Blue Blinds Bakery (Kevin Gadsby, 7 North Street) applied for Group III, Live/Recorded Music for acoustic folk music from 6:30-10:00 p.m. on Wednesday nights.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Comprehensive Entertainment (Group III) License (as specifically outlined above) for The Blue Blinds Bakery, with the stipulation that the music be acoustic (no amplification).   Voted 4-1-0, approved, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.
Outdoor Amplified Music Permit
· The Blue Blinds Bakery, 7 North Street, Kevin Gadsby, applied for an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit for Wednesday nights from 6:30 p.m. – 10:00 p.m. seasonally.  
Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town does not have a permit for outdoor, non-amplified music.  The owners of The Blue Blinds Bakery have applied for the only permit the Town offers for outdoor music with the promise that the music will not be amplified, she noted.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit for The Blue Blinds Bakery, with the stipulation that the music be acoustic (no amplification).   Voted 4-1-0, approved, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / May 5, 2009 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 5, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 3-0-2, approved, with abstentions from Vice Chairman Malaguti (as he did not attend the May 5, 2009 meeting) and Selectman Hallisey (as he was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting).
Meeting Minutes / May 12, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board approved the minutes of the May 12, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Machado (as he did not attend the May 12, 2009 meeting).
15-Day Waiting Period for Veterans Director – The Board waived the 15 day waiting period for the appointment of Roxanne Whitbeck as the Veterans Services Director/Officer.  Her appointment is effective as of August 24, 2009.

Public Comment

Ken Buechs of Manomet noted that he is compiling a video of the litter strewn throughout Town, including locations where large items such as carpets and appliances have been abandoned.  Mr. Buechs attributed the litter and illegal dumping to the high cost of a Town Transfer Station Pass, and he urged the Selectmen to enforce the Town’s anti-littering laws.

In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Arrighi said that she would investigate whether there is any way that restaurants could take some responsibility towards the expense related to litter clean-up, considering the amount of take-out containers, bags, and cups that constitute much of the litter throughout Town.

Steve Lydon addressed the Board to note that the State is considering the extension of the 5-cent deposit return law to water bottles as an added measure to increase recycling and decrease litter.  

Selectman Mahoney noted that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee voted unanimously to support the “Bottle Bill” that, as Mr. Lydon noted, will extend the 5-cent deposit return to non-carbonated beverage containers.  

Kevin Doyle commented that the Town should direct funds not simply towards litter pickup but towards litter prevention education.  Mr. Doyle questioned why flyers /postings have been allowed to remain on telephone poles and trash barrels have been removed from beaches when the weather is still good and citizens are still visiting the beach.    

Parking Fund Fee (continued on next page)
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, provided the Board with a presentation and recommendation on the Town’s Parking Fund Fees.   In 2006, Mr. Hartmann explained, the Selectmen approved a significant increase to the Parking Fund Fee, raising it to $8,000 per space for new construction and $6,000 per space for renovations or changes in use to existing space.   Since these new fees were adopted, he said, there has not been a single payment into this fund, and one could acknowledge that the increase has discouraged development in the downtown.  Mr. Hartmann pointed to the recent issue with The Vine Wine Bar’s request for a transfer of parking spaces (pertaining to their change of location in the downtown) that, if not approved, could have prevented the establishment from remaining open.  

Mr. Hartmann summarized the history of parking in the downtown, referencing the 1949 Master Plan that noted a parking shortage, as well as the “Mayflower Compacts” of 1961 and 1966 that cited a “parking deficiency.”   The 1989 Master Plan document recommended the implementation of a fee as an alternative to the provision of on-site parking for businesses and development within the densely-developed downtown district, he noted, which likely led to the adoption of a bylaw in 1991 that implemented the Parking Fund Fee.   Mr. Hartmann explained that, while the Fee applies to all of the Town’s five village centers, it is voluntary.   If the owners of an establishment can provide its own on-site parking, the Fee is not required; if not, he said, the owners may apply for a special permit to waive the required parking or pay the Parking Fund Fee per space required.  The true intention of the Parking Fund Fee, Mr. Hartmann explained, is to provide seed money when the time comes for the Town to construct a parking garage or additional surface parking.
Mr. Hartmann discussed the changes made to the Parking Fund Fee in 2006 and outlined the proposed changes to the Fee as recommended by the Planning Board and the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”):

	Use
	Payment in lieu for each parking space 

	
	Renovation/Use of Existing Building Space
	New Construction

	Commercial Uses requiring 5 or less additional parking spaces
	$800.00
	$1,000.00

	Commercial Uses requiring 6 or more additional parking spaces
	$1,500.00
	$2,000.00

	Residential
	PGDC recommends $6,000

Planning Board recommends $1,500.00
	$8,000.00

	Age restricted housing
	PGDC recommends $6,000

Planning Board recommends $1,500.00
	$8,000.00


Mr. Hartmann discussed some of the reasoning behind the varying Planning Board and PGDC recommendations.    Because residential development puts a strain on parking—it is a 24-hour, 7-day-per-week use—both the Planning Board and PGDC recommended maintaining the $8,000 per-space fee for new construction, he noted.   Mr. Hartmann pointed out that the PGDC voted to recommend a tiered fee schedule to reflect the differences between small and large commercial ventures, which the Planning Board supported.   The Planning Board differed with the PGDC, however, on the fees for renovations / changes in use pertaining to residential and age-restricted housing, citing the need to encourage the increased use of existent, vacant building space, i.e. second floor residences over businesses.

Mr. Hartmann concluded his presentation with the recommendation that the Selectmen (a) reconsider the Parking Fund Fees and (b) adopt the proposed Parking Fund Fee Policy that was provided in the Board’s meeting packets.   Mr. Hartman then answered some brief questions posed by members of the Board pertaining to the Parking Fund Fee Policy and the varying scenarios that trigger the different fees. 

Richard Knox, member of the PGDC, addressed the Board briefly to note that he is working on a complete master plan for parking in the downtown/waterfront development district.    He suggested that the Board consider tabling its decision on the fees until it has an opportunity to review the master plan, which he expects to have completed by the end of October.

Vice Chairman Malaguti stated his belief that some sort of parking fee should exist, but expressed support for making the fees more reasonable.  Selectman Hallisey cited the density of the downtown and smaller lots sizes that often prohibit businesses from being able to provide their own on-site parking.  The Parking Fund Fee, Selectman Hallisey said, may prevent businesses from investing in and improving Plymouth’s downtown. 
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Ed Angley expressed his support for changes to the Parking Fund Fee, noting that the Parking Fund Fee and the Sewer Fee have prevented several business owners from locating their establishments in the downtown area.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to adopt the Parking Fund Fee Policy and the new Parking Fund Fee schedule recommended by the Planning Board.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.  Mr. Hartmann briefly clarified that the Board of Selectmen has the ability to waive the Parking Fund Fee, while the Zoning Board of Appeals has the ability to waive the number of spaces required.

The Board voted 3-2-0 to adopt the Parking Fund Fee Policy and the Parking Fund Fee schedule recommended by the Planning Board (listed below).  Selectman Hallisey and Selectman Machado cast the opposing votes.

	Use
	Payment in lieu for each parking space 

	
	Renovation/Use of Existing Building Space
	New Construction

	Commercial Uses requiring 5 or less additional parking spaces
	$800.00
	$1,000.00

	Commercial Uses requiring 6 or more additional parking spaces
	$1,500.00
	$2,000.00

	Residential
	$1,500.00
	$8,000.00

	Age restricted housing
	$1,500.00
	$8,000.00


Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 13

To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw, Section 205-51. Light Industrial by adding as an allowed use the manufacturing, processing and assembly of renewable and alternate energy products and equipment in enclosed buildings with no greater than .25 floor area ratio as well as associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT
Mr. Hartmann explained that, as part of the Town’s efforts to be certified by the State as a “Green Community,” the Town must meet five criteria, one of which is to allow for the manufacture of energy products.  The Town’s current bylaw allows the manufacture of anything, he said, but by adding the specific reference, the Town will increase its eligibility for energy efficiency grants.   

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 13 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 14


To see if the Town will vote to amend its comprehensive plan entitled “Refined Village Center Plan,” as adopted on May 27, 1980, as amended, by adding to that plan a document entitled “Cedarville Village Master Plan Update”, dated July, 2009 or take any other action relative thereto.

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Hartmann explained that Senior Planner Valerie Massard devoted a considerable amount of time to completing the proposed Cedarville Master Plan with members of the Cedarville community.   Once adopted, he said, this specific village plan becomes part of the Town’s central Master Plan.

Paul McAlduff, member of the Planning Board, recognized the efforts of Ms. Massard and the members of the Cedarville Steering Committee to document a ‘wish list’ for the future of Cedarville.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 16

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain, or otherwise, for general municipal purposes pursuant to G.L. c.40, section 14, certain parcels of land containing 0.09 acres more or less located on Long Pond Road, shown as Lots 39, 40, 41 and 42 on Plat 112A and certain parcels of land containing 0.23 acres more or less located on Avenue A, shown as Lots 8-33 and 8-34 on Plat 59A of the Plymouth Assessor’s Maps dated January 1, 2008, or take any other action relative thereto.

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Hartmann reported that Article 16 represents the proposed acceptance of gifted land located off of Long Pond Road and Avenue A—all basically unbuildable lots—for general municipal purposes. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 28

To see if the Town will vote to amend the Section 205-56 of the Plymouth Codes (the zoning bylaw) and the official zoning Map of the Town of Plymouth as follows:

1.  
By changing the zoning designation of Lot 48 as shown on the Assessors’ Map 89 and Lot 13 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC).

2.  
By adding the following words to Section 205-56-C following the words “major street”: “and provided that they occupy no more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area”

3.  
By adding to Section 205-56-D the following:

“(6) All uses authorized in Subsection C above which have more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area.”  

BY PETITION, Ed Angley et al

Attorney Ed Angley addressed the Board on behalf of Viking Development’s proposal to rezone two parcels located behind the Home Depot Plaza off Long Pond Road.   Attorney Angley explained that his clients have worked with the Planning Board and Planning staff to draft a Memorandum of Understanding pertinent to the traffic improvements that will be necessitated by the zoning change.   He noted that Viking Development has agreed to:

· spend nearly $1 million in traffic improvements at the intersection of Home Depot Drive and Long Pond Road / South Street.  

· donate 4.9 acres around the Lout Pond well zone and grant the Town an easement to access the property

· provide a 50-foot, non-graded buffer zone between the commercial property and residential abutters    

Planning Director Hartmann noted that the MOU only applies to those two properties that the petitioners seek to rezone.   Based on traffic studies and the Town’s peer review, he said, a certain number of anticipated vehicular trips will trigger the need for improvements to the existing problems in the corridor, hence the provisions outlined in the MOU agreement.   Mr. Hartmann added that the special permit process, as agreed to by the petitioner, helps the Town to require certain mitigation of problems for developments that exceed the 10,000 square feet footprint.

The Board posed questions and discussed the 10,000 square feet trigger for the special permit process.   Selectman Machado expressed concern over how the rezoned parcels will affect surrounding residential property values.  Attorney Angley noted that the three primary, direct residential abutters have all voiced their support for the proposed rezoning.  

Selectman Machado countered that the rezoning could affect the whole area, and he questioned whether all of the surrounding property owners had been properly contacted.   Attorney Angley confirmed that all abutters were notified—and hearings advertised—to the extent required by law. 
David Gilvar, President of Viking Development, responded to questions from the Board regarding estimated tax revenues, connection to the Town’s Wastewater Treatment Facility, and estimated job creation, if the parcels are rezoned.  Responding to Selectman Machado’s concerns, Mr. Gilvar explained that the residential abutters to his property with whom he has spoken were much more concerned about a Chapter 40B-style development materializing on these parcels than a low-density commercial use.   Mr. Gilvar stated his belief that the rezoning of these parcels is in the best interest of the Town, noting the traffic improvements and the donation of the acreage for the Lout Pond well zone.  
Selectman Machado again reiterated his concerns about the buffer zone along Lot 48.  Mr. Gilvar said that he would be willing to talk with those abutters, and, if the Board wants a 100 foot buffer zone along that area, he is willing to oblige.

Further discussion ensued with regard to the buffer zone and the special permit process.   Chairman Quintal then allowed public comment on Article 28.  
Barry Tassinari, owner of the Orchard Hill subdivision off Holman Road, recommended against the rezoning of the lots in question and offered his opinion that the Town should leave the commercial corridor along Long Pond Road as it was first reviewed and subsequently planned.   Mr. Tassinari said that he went through great lengths to protect the parcels within his subdivision, and, had he known these parcels would be changed in a way that would affect his homeowners, he would have designed the development differently.  

Dialogue continued regarding the buffer zone around Lots 13 and 48.   Mr. Hartmann offered some technical information and clarifications pertaining to earlier comments, and he recommended that the Board table its decision on Article 28 until both parties can discuss and agree upon the buffer zones. 
At the close of discussion, Selectman Machado made a motion to recommend Article 28 of the Fall Town Meeting, subject to (a) the amendment of the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and Viking Development to reflect an extension of the buffer zones along the abutting residential lots to 150 feet, and (b) the grandfathering-in of all Highway Commercial-zoned properties of 5 acres or less within this corridor as exempt from the 10,000 square foot special permit trigger.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Article 15

To see of the Town will accept the provisions of Chapter 43D of the Massachusetts General Laws as amended, pursuant to Section 11 of Chapter 205 of the Acts of 2006, and to approve the filing of an application with the Interagency Permitting Board for the designation of land at Russell and South Russell Streets designated on the Town of Plymouth Assessors Map 19 as Parcels 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 22, 23, and 24A as a Priority Development Site, or take any other action relative thereto.

Board of Selectmen

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Planning Board has not yet heard and discussed this article to designate the 1820 Court House Corridor as a Chapter 43D Priority Site.

Laura Schaefer, Redevelopment Director, presented Article 15 and explained why designating the 1820 Court House Corridor as 43D Priority Site would be beneficial to the Town’s acquisition of the former County court house and central downtown landmark.   Passage of Article 15, she said, will allow the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority to apply for the 43D designation, which will give the Town access to various types of technical assistance grants, as well as marketing assistance from several State Departments.    Lastly, Ms. Schaefer displayed maps of the various parcels within the corridor and explained why each should be included under the designation.

Ms. Arrighi explained that, though Article 15 may be beneficial, there is not sufficient staffing at Town Hall to dedicate to this project.  Additionally, she said, the Planning Board should have the opportunity to review the article prior to recommendations from the Board and the Advisory & Finance Committee.

The Board made no motion and, thus, took no action on Article 15 at this time.
Article 5

To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that Article 5 is an annual article that allows Town Committees to provide reports to Town Meeting.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 5 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 24

Section XX-XX. SEX OFFENDER RESIDENCY RESTRICTIONS

Sec. XX-01. Definitions. For the purpose of this article, the following terms shall have the respective meanings ascribed to them:

Adult Criminal Level 3 Sex Offender. A person convicted of a criminal sex offense and designated as a Level 3 sex offenders by the Massachusetts Sex Offender Registry Board. The Board has determined that these individuals have a high risk to re-offend and that the degree of dangerousness posed to the public is such that a substantial public safety interest is served by active community notification.

School. A licensed or accredited public or private school or church school that offers instruction in pre-school, including a licensed daycare or other business permitted as a school by the Town of Plymouth, or any of grades K through 12. This definition shall not include private residences in which students are taught by parents or tutors.  They are defined below as:

Schools:

Hedge School

Cold Spring School 

Oak Street School 

Nathaniel Morton School

Mount Pleasant School

Plymouth North High School

Manomet Elem. School

Indian Brook School

Plymouth South High School

Plymouth Community Intermediate School

Federal Furnace Elementary School

West Plymouth Elementary School

School Admin Building

South Elementary School

Day Care Centers: 

Crayon College

Room 2 Grow

Children's Creative Learning Center

Garden of Knowledge Kinder College

Leaping Frogs Pre-School

Cedar Brook Children's Center

Bright Ideas Pre-School

South Shore Head Start

Miss Jo-Anns Bright Beginnings
Woodside School

Kindercare TLC

Kindercare TLC

Methodist Nursery School

Cranberry Country Day School

Ponds Child Care Center

Elderly Housing Complex.  Any housing area that is specifically tailored to Elderly residents in the community.  Defined below as:

North Hill

Castle Hill


High Cliff


Standish Court


Cherry Hill & Cherry Hill II


Newfield House


Golden Living


Life Care Center


Southfield Apartments


Radius Nursing Home


Plymouth Crossings


Department of Mental Health


Stafford Hill Nursing Home


Sunrise Assisted Living


Park and Recreation Facility.  Any State or Town owned Park or Recreation facility.  Defined below as:

Russell-Sawmill Ponds Conservation Area

Veterans Memorial Field

Siever Field

Nelson Memorial Park

West Plymouth Recreation Area

Bates Park

Depot Park

Allerton Street Playground

Holmes Playground

Mabbett Park

Brewster Gardens

Jenney Pond Park

Town Brook Nature Trail

Billington Street Park

Morton Park

Training Green

Sirrico Memorial Playground

Jackson Park

Burton Park

Stephens Field

Avery Memorial Playground - Haskell Memorial Field

Plymouth Long Beach

Hathaway Property Russell Mill Pond Conservation Area

Forges Field Recreational Area

Cleft Rock Park

Beaver Dam Road Conservation Area

Emerson Field

White Horse Beach - Taylor Avenue Beach

Brook Road Playground

Bartlett Hall - Manomet Youth Center

Briggs Playground

Fresh Pond Park

Manomet Recreation Area

Elmer Raymond Park

Huntley Playground

Hedges Pond Recreation Area and Preserve

Center Hill Preserve

Town Forest

Plymouth Beach

North Plymouth Rail Trail

Myles Standish State Forest

Pilgrim Memorial State Park

GIS. Geographic information system.

Sec. XX-02. Residency Restrictions. It shall be unlawful for any Adult Criminal Level 3 Sex Offender to establish a residence or any other living accommodations within one half mile, 2,640 feet, of the property on which any school, day care center, park, or recreational facility open to the public is located. The one half mile, 2,640 feet, restriction shall be measured in a straight line from the nearest property line upon which the house, apartment complex, condominium complex, motel, hotel or other residence is located to the property line of the nearest school, day care center, park, or recreational facility. Distances will be taken from the town's GIS system and GIS services to the town shall be presumed accurate and shall be evidence of a violation.

Sec. XX-03. Established Residents. Changes to property resulting in a school, day care center, park, or recreational facility within one half mile, 2,640 feet, of an Adult Criminal Level 3 Sex Offender’s registered address which occur after an Adult Criminal Level 3 Sex Offender establishes residency shall not form the basis for finding that a criminal sex offender is in violation of Chapter XX-XX.

Sec. XX-04. Notice to Move. Level 3 Registered Sex Offenders who resides on a permanent or temporary basis within one half mile, 2,640 feet, of any school, day care center, park, or recreational facility following passage of this ordinance, shall be in violation of this section and shall, within thirty (30) days of receipt of written notice of the Registered Sex Offender's noncompliance with this chapter, move from said location to a new location, but said new location may not be within one half mile, 2,640 feet, of any school, day care center, park, or recreational facility. The first day following the thirty day (30) written notice shall be considered the first violation. Following the first violation, every day that the Registered Sex Offender continues to reside within one half mile, 2,640 feet, of any School, day care center, park, or recreational facility shall be considered a violation each day.

Sec. XX-05. Penalties. The following penalties will be imposed by the Town of Plymouth:

1. 
First Offense by Registered Sex Offender: Non-criminal fine of $150.00

2. 
Subsequent Offense by Registered Sex Offender: Non-criminal fine of $300.00 and notification to offender’s parole officer and/or probation officer, and the Commonwealth’s Sex Offender Registry

Board that the Sex Offender has violated a municipal ordinance.

This Ordinance expressly does not repeal or otherwise affect any other provisions of the Town of Plymouth, Massachusetts.

This By-law shall become effective immediately upon its passage or otherwise becoming law.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Selectmen requested that the Town Manager’s Office draft a bylaw to prevent Level 3 sex offenders from living within a half mile of a school, park, daycare, or elderly living complex.   She presented the Selectmen with a map illustrating the effects of the half-mile restriction around those locations identified as such.

Selectman Machado, who initiated the Board’s request for this bylaw, noted that Article 24 targets Level 3 offenders – those who have a long history and are most likely to re-offend.  Selectman Machado then made a motion to recommend Article 24 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Discussion ensued during which members of the Board posed questions and offered their thoughts on the proposed bylaw.

Selectman Mahoney asked about the areas not affected by the half mile restriction and inquired if the Police Department has indicated whether bylaws of this kind are successful in preventing offenses.  Ms. Arrighi noted that, as currently drafted, Article 24 would seriously limit the ability of a Level 3 sex offender to live in Plymouth.   

Chairman Quintal inquired if the residents of The Pinehills were notified of this proposed bylaw, since the map indicates their residential development as one of the few areas in Plymouth that would be unaffected by the half-mile restriction (based on the location of the specified facilities).

Selectman Mahoney asked if the Board could table its decision on Article 24 to allow for input from the Police Chief.  Vice Chairman Malaguti withdrew his second of Selectman Machado’s motion to allow for further discussion and information.

Chairman Quintal allowed public comment on Article 24.
Ken Buechs offered his support for Selectman Machado’s intent to bring forth the bylaw, but he questioned the true ability of the article’s language (much of it based on the Town of Weymouth’s similar bylaw) to prevent offenders from living in Plymouth, including those offenders who are homeless.
Steve Lydon also offered his support of Selectman Machado’s efforts, but noted that there is already a means in place (via the State’s online Sex Offender Registry) to identify those on the offender list and where they live.

Following a brief discussion on the effects that the bylaw may or may not have on those offenders who may be homeless, consensus appeared amongst the members of the Board that they would wait to hear further input from the Police Chief before making a decision on Article 24.

Article 27

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen, or its designated representatives, the Town Manager, Director of Finance and Director of Assessing to negotiate with Entergy Nuclear Generation Company with regard to the development of a legally binding tax agreement, pursuant to applicable provisions of G.L. c.59; or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Arrighi explained that negotiations with Entergy regarding the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station are likely to occur in November, as the re-licensing of the station triggers the PILOT negotiation process.   Article 27, she explained, will authorize the appropriate staff to participate.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 27 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Update on Solid Waste Financial Analysis

Jerry Benezra, attorney and Plymouth resident, presented the Board with a 17-page analysis of SEMASS’s proposal to renegotiate its solid waste disposal contract with the Town of Plymouth.

Mr. Benezra discussed the research he conducted into SEMASS and its parent company, Covanta, and the proposed Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) that the company presented to the Town.   He raised several questions and expressed concerns regarding Covanta/SEMASS’s apparent rush to enter into a new and lengthy 15-year disposal contract with the Town.   Mr. Benezra touched upon Covanta/SEMASS’s financials, the current solid waste market trends, as well as emerging technologies, all of which he believes the Town should be aware prior to making a decision on the MOU and new contract.

Mr. Benezra speculated upon the potential risks associated with signing on to the MOU and new contract.  He offered recommendations to the Board that the Town work further to assess Covanta/SEMASS’s projections and profit margins and identify its liabilities and bargaining powers.  He talked about the legal term “in good faith” as it pertains to contracts.   Massachusetts law states that, in every contract, there is an implied covenant of “good faith,” he said, and though it was noted that the “good faith” language was removed from the MOU, there still remains an inherent obligation.  This may prevent the Town from speaking with other companies, collaborators, and competitors, Mr. Benezra explained, which will subsequently create a downside risk for the Town.

Selectman Machado asked Mr. Benezra why he did not bring his concerns before the Solid Waste Committee (“SWAC”) months ago.   Mr. Benezra said that he spoke with the chairman of the SWAC, who did not appear to have interest in pursuing the concerns Mr. Benezra raised in his analysis of the Covanta/SEMASS agreement.  
Ed Russell, also an attorney and a Plymouth resident, addressed the Board and echoed some of Mr. Benezra’s concerns regarding the Covanta/SEMASS MOU.   He urged the Board to take the necessary time to conduct more extensive research, noting that a bit more due diligence now could save the Town millions of dollars in the future.

At the close of discussion, Selectman Mahoney, the Board’s representative on the SWAC, stated that he would bring Mr. Benezra’s research findings before the SWAC at its next meeting.  Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Benezra for the time and effort he invested in evaluating the Covanta/SEMASS Memorandum of Understanding.

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Practice Space for South Plymouth Youth Football – Selectman Machado noted that the South Plymouth Jaguar Football league has identified an unused soccer field behind South Elementary as a possible solution to its need for practice space.   Ms. Arrighi asked Selectman Machado to have a representative of South Plymouth Jaguar Football contact her, so that she may properly forward the request to the School Department.

Letters

Letter from Sandwich Road Residents – Chairman Quintal inquired about the letter sent to the Selectmen from Sandwich Road residents Michelle McDonald and Tim Rochelle (regarding the contamination of soil within their property).  Ms. Arrighi responded that the Board of Health and the Department of Environmental Protection are looking into this matter.
New Business

Trees Near Intersection of Muster Field and Holmes Preservation – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Ms. Arrighi to inform the DPW Tree or Highway Division that the trees on a portion of Town-owned land near the intersection of Muster Field and Holmes Preservation have become overgrown and are now obstructing the ocean views. 
Federal Funds for Stalled Housing Projects – Selectman Mahoney discussed a recent news article detailing the proposal of a Federal funding program that is intended to help revive stalled housing projects.   Selectman Mahoney reiterated past comments that he would like to see local citizens from Plymouth and Plymouth County working on Federally-funded programs and projects like the Plymouth Housing Authority’s Cherry Hill II facility on Court Street.

Unblending of Health Insurance Rates – Chairman Quintal noted that he and Selectman Hallisey will reach out to Town employees to see if a solution can be reached regarding the unblending of the Town’s health insurance rates.  Chairman Quintal noted that he and Selectman Hallisey will be listening to employees’ thoughts on the matter, only, as it is the sole responsibility of the Acting Town Manager to negotiate.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:46 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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